



THE WEST VIRGINIA BAR FOUNDATION




      BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING

                  FLAHERTY, SENSABAUGH AND BONASSOLAW OFFICE-CHARLESTON




              DECEMBER 8, 2011


       MINUTES


The meeting of the West Virginia Bar Foundation’s Board of Directors was called to order by President J. Franklin Long, on December 8, 2011, at the law offices of Flaherty, Sensabaugh and Bonasso in Charleston.


Members of the Board of Directors in attendance were Vice President Steve Nord, Tom Flaherty, Steve White and David Webb. Participating by telephone conference call were Secretary/Treasurer Tracey Weber, Judge Michael Aloi, Harry Hatfield, Jane Moran, Ancil Ramey and Kathy Santa Barbara. Independent Auditor Derek Godwin (Herman and Cormany) and Bar Foundation Executive Director Tom Tinder were also in attendance.


The first item on the Agenda was a review of the Minutes of the previous Board of Directors meeting which had been held on September 8, 2011. A motion was duly made, seconded and passed that the Minutes of the meeting be approved as presented.


President Long requested that Mr. Godwin provide the Board with the audit and financial report materials for the 2010-11 fiscal year. He stated that the Audit Committee (Officers) had met previously with Mr. Godwin and had a thorough discussion of these matters. Mr. Godwin reviewed the cover letter, additional explanatory letter, the financial report and the IRS Form 990 on a page by page basis. The audit was a clean, unqualified audit with numerous comments being made regarding the decreases in income because of the loss of the IOLTA program administrative fee and payments, as well as the reduction in building rent payments, with corresponding decreases in IOLTA grants, administrative, overhead and office expenses.

Executive Director Tinder was requested to leave the room, so that the Board could discuss the audit and financial operation with Mr. Godwin, privately. Then, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to approve the audit and the IRS Form 990. (Executive Director Tinder returned to the room.)
Secretary/Treasurer Weber gave the financial report for the first five months of the current fiscal year, July-November, 2011. He highlighted the changes in the finances because of the IOLTA program, rent payments and Chase loan re-negotiations. Then, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to approve the financial report. After more comments, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to increase the Rent income line item to $34,196 in the budget since that is the exact figure based upon the State Bar’s decision to vacate the 2008 building on November 31, 2011 and the 2008 building on December 31, 2011. The budget is balanced for the fiscal year.
President Long led a lengthy discussion regarding the Real Estate situation with the State Bar formally vacating the 2008 building, effective November 30, 2011, and the 2006 building, effective 
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December 31, 2011. Real estate marketing proposals had been received from Old Colony and WV Commercial, which had been reviewed by the Strategic Planning Committee. The Committee recommended WV Commercial because of its commercial property expertise, its commission rate and its past accomplishments. A motion was duly made, seconded and passed to select the WV Commercial proposal. After more comments, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to utilize up to $7,500 from Reserves for updating the buildings, which would be done at the direction of the Officers. 
Grants Committee Chairperson Nord gave a report for his committee and went over the grant application that had been received from New Mystics Arts in Fairmont to conduct anti-bullying sessions in schools in that area. The request was for $10,000, but the Committee was recommending a matching grant of $2,500. After numerous comments, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to table the proposal and request that the Grants Committee get more information and that it be re-considered at the next Board meeting on March 22, 2012. 

The next item on the agenda was a report from the Bar Foundation Fellows Nominating Committee which was given by Judge Aloi. (Vice President Nord left the room since his name was to be considered.) He went over the judges and lawyers recommended by the Committee. After some comments, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to approve the 20 individuals on the list. (Vice President Nord returned to the room.)
President Long announced that he had appointed the Nominating Committee consisting of Vice President Nord, as Chairperson, Secretary/Treasurer Weber and Ms. Santa Barbara. A motion was duly made, seconded and passed to approve the appointments to the Nominating Committee.

President Long gave the report for the Strategic Planning Committee and informed the Board that the Committee had met recently and had discussed the real estate situation, the successful Lunch and Laughs event on October 7 in Morgantown and the Lawyer Leadership Institute. An outline for the Institute had been distributed to the Board for a weekend event to be held on May 18-20, 2012.  


The next item on the agenda was the Executive Director’s Report. Mr. Tinder stated that Michael Nissim-Sabat had been awarded the Bar Foundation Public Service Scholarship. He is a second year student at the WVU College of Law and had provided a well worded personal note to the Bar Foundation which expressed his appreciation and gratitude. In addition, he reported that all Board members, except one, had signed and returned the Conflict of Interest form. Finally, he informed the Board that that State Bar was moving out of the 2006 building at the present time and would completely vacate the premises by December 31, 2011.
President Long announced that the next meetings of the Board of Directors would be held at 12:00 Noon at the Flaherty, Sensabaugh and Bonasso law offices in Charleston on:
                              March 22, 2012
                              June 7, 2012

 There being no further business to transact, the meeting was adjourned.

